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In Service Day At Salem High 
by Tim Bergman 

On Friday, November second, the 
students in the Salem High School 
had the day off because teachers 
were involved in an in-service day 
that was held at the Salem High 
School. 

Teachers from all schools in the 
county were present at the in-service 
day meeting in which demonstra­
tions and exhibits were seen and 
explained. At least forty exhibits 
that consist of wares, books, and a 
various assortment of topics 
highlighted the in-service day. 

The day started between 8:00 and 
8:30 with the pre-registration of all 
the teachers that attended the 
session. Then between 8:30 and 9:25 
a general meeting for the teacher 
was held as an open session in the 
gym with coffee and doughnuts 

being served as a morning 
refreshment. At 9:25 the first of the 
six scheduled periods began, with 
each period lasting approximately 
forty-five minutes. 

The teachers selected the topics 
that interested them the most and 
tneri--seTecfeif fwo- other topics as 
alternates in case the first choice 
wasn,'t available. The teachers also 
selected the periods in which they 
preferred to eat, with lunches being 
served in the cafeteria. 

Some of the topics and exhibits 
shown or demonstrated during the 
day included workshops in Ecology 
to Math Enrichment programs. 
Also a key speaker during the day 
was the State Superintendent of 
Schools. 

Counselor's Corner 
1. Financial Aid Information -

The Financial Aid Form (FAF) and 
the Family Financial Statement 
(FFS) will be available in the 
Guidance offices after Nov. I. These 
are the two forms used by all colleges 
to determine financial need in the 
financial aid process. These may be 
filled out but not dated or mailed 
until after January I, 1980. To be 
eligible for financial aid, you must 
first be admitted to the college or 
school, so please make sure that you 
have applied or are in the 
application process . Also check with 
each college for any other financial 
forms that you must fill out. See a 
counselor if you have any questions. 

2. St. Elizabeth Hospital School 

of Nursing will be in the Guidance 
office on Monday, Nov. 12 at 9:00. If 
you would like to talk to this 
representative about that school or 
nursing in general , make 
arrangements with a counselor prior 
to that time. 

3. ROTC Programs - Seniors , if 
you are interested in these programs, 
deadlines are soon approaching: 

Navy ROTC - Dec. 1 
Air Force ROTC - Jan. 15 
Army ROTC - Nov. 15 

If you are awarded an ROTC 
(Reserve Officer Training Corp.) 
this scholarship pays full tuition plus 
$100.00 a month for room, board 
and fees. 

On T.V.? Yes Says Frank Marino 
by Jack Zocolo 

Frank Marino, a senior at Salem 
Senior High School, represented 
Salem in the television show 
"Student News Conference." This 
program is directed to high school 
students who want to be informed 
about the new happenings around 
them. The show was televised 
Saturday, October 13, at 2:30 p.m. 

The topic for this show was 
electrical energy. Earl Lewis, of 
Ohio Edison, talked about electrical 
energy and how it affects the people 
today. Some of the questions asked 
were about what teenagers could do 
to conserve energy. And how the 
EPA is making regulations setting 
back Ohio Edison. For example, the 
air pollutant devices put on Ohio 
Edison factories for their use iri coal 
energy. 

Three other schools participated 
on the television program, they 
were: Champion, Hubbard and 

Excited Sophomores 
With Class Rings 

by Tami Huffer 
The sophomore class has recently 

chosen and ordered their class rings 
by Jostens at prices ranging from 
$55.00 to $94.00 for girls' styles and 
$59.00 to $120.00 for boys' style. 

The sophs took great care in 
selecting the stone, style and sides of 
their rings because they represent 
their individual accomplishments 
here at SH S. The choice of metals 
for the foundation of the ring were 
Custerium, Argentus, and the old, 
but costly favorite, 10 karat gold. 

Interesting features to the rings 
are the popular select-a-side panels 
and names written inside of the ring 
in either script or signature. 

Frank Marino 

Rayen. Each of these students got 
out of school Friday, October 12, to 
tape the conference. The show is 
televised every Saturday afternoon 
at 2:30 p.m. If the show continues, 
Salem may be chosen again to be on 
it. 

Some of Frank's overall 
comments on the show were, "It was 
a terrific experience, and 1 would 
like to do it again. Just being on the 
set and actually taping the show live 
was an experience all by itself." 

Frank's activities this year are: 
biology aide, academic challenge 
team, employed at Paul's Sunoco, 
and was picked for the book Who s 
Who Among American High 
School Students. His future plans 
are to go to college and then medical 
school to become a medical doctor. 

The student body should be very 
proud of Frank for doing an 
excellent job. 
CONGRATULATIONS FRANK! 

1979-80 Salem Majorettes. Front row, left to right: Brenda Williams, 
Amy Madison, Sue Pugh, Barb Wolfgang. Standing: Tina Miller, 
Robyn Finch, cap. Denise Crookston, Debbie Walter, Chris Toot. 

All Around School 
by Phil Somgynarl 

The student body of the Salem 
Senior High School has been quite 
active the first nine weeks of school, 
and the remainder of the school year 
should follow the same course. 

Freshmen 
The freshmen are off to a good 

start, having already had a football 
concession stand and a dance, both 
of which were very successful. Mrs. 
Eckstein, co-freshman class advisor, 
has told this reporter that a 
basketball concession stand will 
take place soon and that the 
freshmen will sponsor a dance in the 
spring. 

Sophomores 
The sophomore class is going to 

be very busy this year. The 
sophomores are planning a candy 
sale for late November and a dance 
and concession stand, both of which 
will occur during the basketball 
season . The sophomores just 
recently ordered their class rings 
from Jostens, and the rings are 
expected to arrive in January. Mr. 
Moncheck, a sophomore class 
advisor, recently stated that he was 
happy with the large turnout of 
sophs that bought class rings. 

Juniors 
The juniors have had a great year 

so far. They have sponsored two 

concession stands and two dances. 
These activities have helped to raise 
enough money for the prom already. 
This has enabled the junior class to 
start saving for the senior gift. Work 
on the prom will begin immediately 
after the football season ends. In an 
interview with Todd Olsen, junior 
class president, Todd expressed his 
thoughts on the junior class and the · 
upcoming prom: "We would like to 
ask all to participate in the prom 
activities coming up in the near 
future. We plan to hold the prom in 
the school and hope that the Juniors 
will stick together and put out a 
good prom in May." 

- Seniors 
The seniors held the first football 

concession stand and are financially 
sound. The main thought on the 
minds of most seniors nowadays is 
graduation . Mr. Robinson has 
begun to ta ke senior pictures at the 
high school , and any senior not 
wishing to have his or her picture 
taken at the high school will have to 
travel to Robinson's studios in 
Boardman to have it taken. The 
seniors recently chose three 
announcements, all of which a re on 
display in the display case. The 
seniors will vote in November on the 
one they wish to use. 

Home Ee. Students Enjoy Speaker 
by Ken Graff 

What's been going on in Mrs. 
Hornung's Home Economics 
classes? Speakers, such as Mrs. 
Suzanne Denny, spoke on 
pregnancy to the juniors and 
seniors. Mrs . Denny, who taught 
Earth Science here at Salem High, 
gave birth to twins - a boy and a 
girl. She says she doesn't get m:uch 
sleep because while one Ts up crying, 
the other one sleeps and then vice 
versa. 

Dr. Terrance Casey spoke to the 
H.E. classes on October 3rd. His 
topics dealt with labor, delivery, 
contraceptives and nutrition during. 
pregnancy, problems in delivery and 
the importance of a good 
relationship with your doctor. 

Jane Csepke Milson and Sherri 
Straight Lucas, two former Salem 
High students, who recently gave 
birth, discussed the premature 
deliveries and individual pregnancy 
deliveries . 

In Home Economics II, Di~ne 
Roberts from Barbizon had a 
program on beauty and modeling. 
Diane discussed such things as 
posture, grooming , ma ke-up , 
smiling, positive thinking and 

programs available to the students 
in this area . 

When asked what she thought 
about the speakers , Mrs. Hornung 
replied, "They were excellent 
community resource persons . They 
shared their personal or work 
experiences with the students . The 
speakers were so responsive to the 
students that they felt comfortable 
in asking questions dealing with 
some very personal topics." 
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What's Happening 
With Hi Tri 

by Chuck Cushman 
Salem High School Academic 

Honor Society, will soon be a 
familiar name at Salem Senior High. 
Mrs. Cozza and Mrs. Ward are the 
advisors of this new club which was 
formerly the Hi-Tri . This 
organization will act as a service 
club, they will help the needy, the 
young and the elderly. Last year the 
Hi-Tri made Easter baskets, and as a 
Christmas project, baked and 
distributed cookies to the residents 
of the Smith Center. Some of the 
projects for the Academic Honor 
Society will be to purchase 
Christmas trees and canned goods 
for the elderly and the needy families 
in the area. 

To be eligible for membership, a 
student must be a junior or senior, 
attain an "A" or "B" average and 
completed four consecutive 
semesters at Salem High. The first 
meeting was held Monday, October 
22nd in the school library with 59 
people in attendance, 35 new 
members and their parents. 

Plans For 
New Dark Room 

by Chris Senanefes 
The boys' restroom, by room 183, 

will soon be converted into the new 
darkroom for the photography 
classes. According to Miss Yereb, 
the new darkroom was supposed to 
be done a few weeks after school 
started. For the present time, until 
the new one is constructed, room 
162, located in the science wing, is 
the temporary darkroom. The 
papers and everything else were 
approved a long time ago, but for 
some reason construction has not 
yet started. There will be new 
equipment in the new room and it 
will be quite larger than the older 
one. The maximum number of 
students permitted in the drkroom 
at once is four. The reason for this is 
that any more than four and it 
becomes crowded, and the students 
cannot do a sufficient job. Only two 
people may enla r ge their 
photographs at a time . 

Miss Yereb and Mr. Conser are 
the two photography teachers this 
year. It is a semester course and has 
been at Salem for two years. Each 
student is required to have a 35mm 
single refle x camera for the course. 
The classes move at a fast pace, so 
they can learn all the techniques of 
picture taking. For instance, 
students learn how to buy and 
operate a camera. They learn all the 
components on the camera and what 
they d 9; the different kinds of film 
and how to take a good picture. 
They find out how to process the 
film and its chemicals; then how to 
print the film and enlarge it. If the 
pupil keeps up with this work, the 
course can be fun and not difficult. 
Each student must keep an exposure 
record and they must keep all 
negatives. 

We may have some budding 
photographers in our scho0l. Some 
photography students entered the 
Nikon Photo Contest on October 
26th. The prints were sent to Japan 
for judging and the results will be 
announced sometime in February. 
One of the entrants, David Shivers, 
said they will be judging prints from 
all over the world . David has his 
own dark room at home and he now 
owns 87 cameras, which he collects. 
His 3 prints he sent in were titled: 
"Happy Spirits," "Together," and 
"Spider's Web." We wish all these 
students GOOD LUCK!!! 

-
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Elections 
------------------ MON., NOV. 5, 1979 

Nov. 6 
by Janet Bettis 

Voters will decide upon various 
candidates and issues at the polls in 
tomorrow's election. Three school 
board members, a mayor, 
councilmen, and a law director are 
seeking a yes vote from Salem 
residents. Four taxes and one 
proposed law will also be on the 
ballots. 

John Herman, Bruce Gordon and 
Bryce Kendall are the incumbent 
school board members that are up 
for re-election along with Joseph 
Clark and Terry Casey. The three 
offices have four-year terms. 

Dean Cranmer and Robert Sell 
are the two candidates for the 
mayorial position. 

A new law is being proposed that 
would require at least a ten-cent 
deposit on all beverage containers 
and the sale of beverages in metal 
cans that have detachable pull-tabs 
would be prohibited. The purpose of 
this proposed law is to cut down on 
pollution, but opponents state it will 
only drive prices up. 

Taxes for sheriffs department, 
Robert Bycroft School, tuberculosis 
clinic, and the Salem City that is 
earmarked for the parks are the local 
issues. 

Pep Assemblies 
by Bonnie Bowker 

There will be no more pep 
assemblies for the football team this 
year, but there will be a bonfire 
Friday preceding the West Branch 
game. Coach Ricker has cancelled 
the pep assemblies stating, "I feel 
there's too much support for the 
class, and not enough for Salem. 
Also, a lot of kids think getting out 
of class is what the pep assemblies 
are for." 

Bad conduct has also caused our 
privilege to be taken away. "Some of 
the kids don't care, they're just 
disrespectful," was Mr. Ricker's 
comment. "I can't see taking a team 
in there when they don't get fired 
up." 

When asked if pep assemblies 
benefitted the team, Mr. Ricker 
said, "Last year there was good pep. 
The level of cooperation has fallen 
off." Mr. Ricker did say he 
appreciated the pepettes, the 
cheerleaders, and the student body 
who have done things that are 
positive. "The pep assembly is for 
the student body," Coach Ricker 
commented. "All the kids that are 
behind us, it means a lot to us." 

Coach Ricker added, "I'm not 
complaining. It's the way I make my 
living. There's a difference between 
right and wrong. I want things to be 
done right." 

Editorial 
Editor: 

When I received my copy of the 
Quaker Bi-Weekly of October 5, 
1979, I was pleased to see an article 
about the reunion of the 1929 Salem 
football team. As I read the article, 
however, it appeared that the name 
of one important player had not 
been included. That player is August 
Corso, Jr. 

If you are wondering why this 
error would prompt me to write this 
letter, it-is because Mr. Corso is my 
dad - and very much a member of 
that "famous" team and due the 
same honor as the others. 

Sincerely, 
Mrs. Frances May 

Science Dept.· 

1979-80 Office Aides. Standing: Kathy McGowan, Trish Schiavone, 
Robyn Finch, Wendy Ellis. Kneeling: Denny Ulrich, Dave Mowery. 

9ttice Aides Work Hard 
/ 

by Becky Grimm 

Are you tired of sitting in study 
hall? Well, maybe you could be an 
office aid. This semester office aids 
are 1st period: Wendy Ellis, Kathy 
Lewis; 2nd period: Sean Hart, 
Robin Finch; 3rd period: Dave 
Mowery, Kathy McGowan; 4th 
period; Trish Shiavone, Shelly 
Kloos; 5th period: Amy Close, 
Marsha Euker; 6th period: Marsha 
Euker, Anita Edger; 7th period: 
Amy Close, Anita Edger; 8th period: 
Troy Yakubeck, Denny Ulrich; 9th 
period: Dave Barrett, Connie Kloos. 

An office aids job is to do the 
attendance, sort the mail and run 

other errands for Mr. Delane anc. 
the other personnel in the office. 
Office aids are the right hand men 
for the secretaries in the office. Mrs. 
Halroyd is in charge of the office 
aids. So if you want to be an office 
aid, go to the office at the beginning 
of next semester and sign up. Some 
of the restrictions are that you 
should have a study hall everyday 
for the period you sign up. Mrs. 
Halroyd doesn't like to pick too 
many seniors because at the end of 
the year they leave early and she 
likes to have people already trained 
for next year. 

1979-80 Key Club officers, I. to r.: Dave Shiller, sec., Joe Vuksta 
treas., Chuck Henderson, vice pres., Drew Santee, pres. ' 

Key Club Chooses New Officers 
by Natalie Meyer 

The Key Club has planned out the 
year's activities from now until the 
enct of school, with an extensive 
range of projects. 

This year's Key president is Drew 
Santee, the vice-president, Chuck 
Henderson. Their general activities, 
and basic oroiects are for the 
Community and School, especially 
the needy. At Christmas time, the 
needy children of Salem will be 
receiving gifts; baskets will be given 
by the Key club at Thanksgiving and 
Christmas time. The Key club runs 
the concession stand at boys 
wrestling matches and the girls 
basketball games, to raise funds. 

This year's other new officers are 

Dave Schelling, secretary and Joe 
Vuksta, treasurer. The special 
function is the Scholarship Banquet 
for Salem scholars. 

The Key club will be driving tho~e 
cystic fibrosis invalids around town 
this year for elections, as well as 
having collections for the fund. At 
Christmas time, once again, the Key 
Club will be ringing bells for the 
Salvation Army. 

The program the Key Club is 
working around, does not differ this 
year from past years. 

Freshmen and Sophomores are 
encouraged to join the Key Club, 
and are welcome to help in the 
activities. 

The Talkative Corner 
Here we are in the talkative corner 

of an SH S classroom, going over the 
latest news. We have a question to 
ask. When will the Pizza Hut open? 
We are ready to chow down! 

A message to the guys. You still 
have 46 days to get a date for the 
White Christmas. 

The biggest news is Spirit Week 
which is to begin today and run until 
the West Branch game. Each class 
will be assigned a hall in the school 
to decorate. Other events will also 
take place during the week. 

Sophomores are ordering their 
class rings. After they are ordered 
the time before the rings come in is 
not far away. 

What did everyone think of the 
first snow? We thought it was pretty 
wild. Can't wait for the first day of a 
deep snow, so we can build a 
snowman. 

There is one thing that is puzzling 
us, about the last issue in the Trivial 
Trivia column. What was meant by 
green M&M 's? We don't understand 

what the meaning ot a green M&M 
IS. 

Did any of the high school 
students get scared by goblins over 
Halloween? 

Don't forget the rice when you see 
the "Rocky Horror Picture Show." 
The audience is supposed to throw 
stuff at the screen and squirt squirt­
guns, all that good stuff people get in 
trouble for doing. 

We11 probably get in trouble if we 
don't learn how to talk less. Well, so 
long for now and as they say in 

Scholastic Challenge 
by Steve Prldon 

Many Salem High School 
students ask the question, "what is 
the difference between Academic 
Challenge and Scholastic 
Challen~e?" 

Academic Challenge is the 
televised quiz show in which schools 
from all over Ohio compete against 
each other. Salem was accepted for 
the Academic Challenge program in 
the 1977-1978 school year. 
However, their application was 
turned down the next year, because 
of previous competition the year 
before. 

Since Salem was rejected from 
Academic Challenge, Mrs. Eckstein 
and Mrs. May, supervisors of the 
educational events at Salem, put 
their heads together and came up 
with Scholastic Challenge. Why? 
Mrs. May said that she wanted to 

continue practice with the students 
interested in academics. 

Scholastic Challenge was set up 
for competition between the schools 
in Columbiana County. The schools 
that will compete this year are 
Columbiana, East Liverpool, East 
Palestine, Leetonia, United, 
Wellsville and Salem. 

A Scholastic Challenge team 
consists of four members who are 
chosen by their participation in 
Wednesday night practices. 
Questions are read during a twenty­
minute session, while the students 
answer and try to get the most 
points. However, Mrs. May said 
that the top four students with the 
most points are not always chosen 
for the team. She said that they like 
to choose students who are good in a 
specific category, so that Salem will 
have a well-rounded team. 

ROCK MUZIK 
by Phil Somgynari 

Call the cops! Cheap Trick has 
just released a new album, Dream 
Police. 

This new album features some of 
the tightest playing I have heard in a 
long time. The band can really kick 
out the walls with rockers like 
"Writing on the Wall" and "The 
House is Rocking (with domestic 
problems)," but they also aren't 
afraid to go mellow occasionally 
("Voices"). It is also jl°reat to 
hear bassist Tom Petersson vocalize 
on "I know what I want." Tom's 
voice is tinny sounding, but at least it 
doesn't crack. 

To quote the title of one of the 
songs on the album, this album is 
"Gonna Raise Hell." No promises 
broken. 

Head Games, the new Foreigner 
album, is the most creative effort by 
the British-American supergroup 
thus far. 

It is hard to classify Foreigner 
musically. They are not as 
progressive as Pink Floyd and not as 
heavy metal as AC/ DC. Foreigner 
actually combines the two forms 
into one pulsating sound. Choice 
cuts on this disc are "Women," 
"Dirty White Boy," and "Rev on the 
Red Line," a song about racing in 
the streets (Sound like Springsteen?) 

This is a very heady album, and 
should bring the band even greater 
success. 

Concert Check 
Nov. 17 - Tom Petty and the 

Heartbreakers, Palace Theater, 
Cleveland. 

Nov. 21-24 - Michael Stanley• 
Band, Palace Theater, Cleveland. · 

Nov. 23 - The Outlaws, The 
Coliseum, Richfield. 

Nov. 30-Dec. 1 - The Grateful 
Dead, The Coliseum, Richfield. 

High School To Be Inspected 
by Buddy Wood 

The State Department of 
Education is coming to the high 
school around the date of January 
31, 1980. The State Department of 
Education's job is to evaluate and 
inspect things going on in the school. 
To be more specific, they check over 
the grading systems of teachers to 
see if they are too hard or too easy 
for the students. They also check to 
see if building facilities are in top 
condition for the students. The State 
Department also goes over the credit 
system and the courses of study. The 
courses of study are evaluated to see 
if the students are getting anything 
out of the course. Not only do they 
inspe~t and go over objects and 
problems with the school but they 

also interview students and teachers 
about how the school looks to them. 

The whole process of the State 
Department takes one to two days of 
work. Principal Delane said of the 
State Department of Education, 
"They perform a valuable function 
for school by setting up good 
standards." Mr. Delane also said, 
"Salem High School is in excellent 
condition. There will be no 
problems at all." 

The last time the State 
Department was at Salem was in 
March of 1975. "It is good that we· 
have standards to abide by. This 
helps Salem to be an excellent 
school," Principal Delane said. 

Enjoy these last few fall days with a walk thru the park. 

Spaghetti Supper 
Sat., Nov. 10, 1979 

4to 7 P.M. -(Before Salem-West Branch Football Game) 

at Beloit Elementary School 
5th Street Beloit, Ohio 

Under 3 years old - Free 
3 to 11 years old - $2.00 12 to Adult - $3.00 
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First Simulator Class 
Gets Underway 

by Chris Toot 

The first session of the Driving 
5imulator is now in full swing, and is 
1>eing taught by Mr. John Sawyer. 

The simulator is basically a car 
dashboard that is in front of the 
student. The road is a -movie that is 
projected in front of the student. The 
simulator shows techniques for 
avoiding accidents, results of not 
following safety rules and stickshift 
experience which isn't done with in­
car. Mr. Sawyer commented that 
next year they will get a new 
simulator with ramps and one unit 
with hand controls for the 
handicapped who cannot use their 
feet. 

It takes a very special man to 
teach a course like this, and that man 
is Mr. Sawyer. Mr. Sawyer came 
from Beaver Falls, Pennsylvania 
and received his B.S. in Education at 
Geneva College. He has taught at 
different schools for 4 years and now 
is in his 10th year for the simulator. 
Mr. Sawyer is involved in the 
America Drive and Traffic Safety 
Association, Board of Directors for 

Ohio Drivers and Safety 
Association, and a consultant in 
Drivers Education for Ohio 
Department and all Columbiana 
County Schools. 

He lives in Highlandtown, which 
is in the Southern Local school 
district, with his wife Toni, a 
daughter, Heather, and a son, Tom. 
He is a fire captain for the 
Highlandtown Volunteer Fire 
Department and runs a 90-acre 
farm. 

When asked what he thought 
about the students at SHS, he 
commented that he has very few 
disciplinary problems, mostly 
because they want to take the 
course, and enjoy it. He thinks the 
students here at Salem High feel that 
they are more sophisticated than 
other students. 

Mr. Sawyer has 10 other schools 
to attend to and works 11 months a 
year. He will return in late March for 
the second session of the Driving 
Simulator. 

1.0.E. Classes Select New Officers 
by Sheryl Jamison 

What is 1.0.E.? Intensive Office 
Education, which is a two year 
course that is offered in the junior 
year of high school and continues 
through the senior year. 1.0.E. 
classes are divided into two 
divisions, steno and clerical. 

concerning 1.0.E. for any student 
who is interested. 

Mrs. Powers stated, "Steno is 
good if the student can handle it." 
Sophomores have a few months to 
decide if they would like to go into 
1.0.E. 

Pepettes Plan West Branch 
SpiritWeek Nov. 5-10 

by Mary Kopec 
This week is Spirit Week here at faith and confidence in the Salem 

the high school, and in order to raise team, and that they hope the team 
the enthusiasm of the students for can "stomp" all over the West 
the West Branch game this week- Branch players. 
end, the Pepettes have made some Everyone should wear black on 
plans that can get all the students "Mourning Day," which has been 
involved. set aside in anticipation of the 

For instance, the Pepettes are "funeral" which the students hope 
holding a "Red and Black Day" on will need to be held for West Branch. 
which everyone should wear red and On "Farmer Day," students 
black in order to show some Salem should come to school dressed in 
pride. 

There will also be a "Stomp 'Em 
Day." On this day, students should 
wear boots to show that they have 

overalls, work shoes, straw hats, and 
other clothes characteristic of 
farmers. 

The differences between the 
clerical and steno classes are as 
follows. The clerical class offers two 
years of accounting, two of typing, 
math, English, and also calculator. 
Steno offers one year of filing, one 
year of accounting, and two years of 
shorthand. 

What's Brewing 
In Family Living 

Also, the Pepettes plan to 
decorate the football players' locker 
room as well as the bus on which 
they will be travelling to West 
Branch. They will also put up signs 
in the cafeteria in an effort to help 
boost student energy for the game 
withtheir longtime rivals. 

The teachers of the clerical and 
steno classes are: Mrs. Powers, Mrs. 
Conkle, Mrs. McKenzie, and Mrs. 
Haddad. 

Each class of clerical and steno 
have officers, which organize the 
classes to raise money to go to 
competition, that is held later on in 
the year. The junior class sold cheese 
to raise the money. Seniors are 
selling stuffed animals. 

The officers for Clerical II are as 
follows: President, Brenda Snyder; 
vice-president, Suzanne Fulgoni; 
secretary, Tarri Houp; treasurer, 
Janice Zamora; parliamentarian, 
Lorie Meissner; historian, Sandy 
Goughenour; Clerical I; president, 
Terry Miller; vice-president, Penny 
Lemon; secretary, Charolette 
Messenger; treasurer, Ruth 
Shasteen; parliamentarian, Ann 
Carlisle; historian, Patti Pitts; Steno 
II: president, Sue Paxton; vice­
president, Susie Yakubek; secretary, 
Trudy Lottman; treasurer, Pam 
Dimko; parliamentarian, Lynda 
Smith; historians, Cindy Hole, and 
Bonnie Bailey. 

Steno I: president, Naomo 
Pregibon; vice-president, Diana 
Shoemaker; secretary, Tamy Reed; 
treasurer, Angela Pasteur_; 
parliamentarian, Linda Hart; 
historian, Janet Walters. 

In February there will be an 
assembly for sophomores 

Reminder: 
Senior Portraits 

by Sean Hart 
Attention Seniors! If any senior 

wishes to have his or her picture in 
the colored section of the year book, 
you must have a picture taken by 
Mr. Robinson before Christmas 
vacation. Mr. Robinson will be 
taking pictures in Room 157 all 
this week, and anyone wishing to get 
a picture taken here at the school 
must see Mr. Robinson for an 
appointment. This colored section 
of the yearbook will cost 
approximately $1,000 extra. To help 
defray the extra cost, the yearbook 
staff is trying to sell more ads. 

by Kristi Franklin 
Getting along with parents is the 

current topic being discussed in Mrs. 
Cozza's Family Living classes. 

The students openly discuss in 
class how to approach problems 
being experienced today by many 
teenagers, emphasizing to relate to 
their parents with an understanding 
and reasonable point of view. The 
most important aspects the teacher 
stresses is to look at their lives 
realistically, the importance of 
communication with others, to 
analyze all the pros and cons of 
problems, and to be willing to accept 
consequences. Mrs. Cozza also tells 
her students to think twice before 
making final decisions that affect 
their lives. 

White Christmas 
by Lois Landwert 

Different rumors have been going 
around concerning the White 
Christmas dance. The dance is going 
to be held at Timberlanes on Friday, 
December 21, 1979. Instead of 
sitting in a cafeteria with murals on 
the walls, we will be in an elegant 
atmosphere of candlelight. The 
theme for this year is "Midnight 
Christmas." There is a possibility 
that the dance will last until 12:30. 

Timberlanes is setting up 
decorations which will amount to 
about $1,000. Couples will be 
listening to the music of "Joint 
Effort" as they will play half slow 
and half fast songs. Before the dance 
will be an optional buffet dinner at 
Timberlanes. The tickets for dinner 
and dance are $20 a couple and 
"must" be purchased ahead of time. 
Couples going only to the dance will 
pay $5.00. The buffet is an 
advantage for the guys because it 
will be much cheaper than going out 
of town to another restaurant. We 
hope many juniors and seniors will 
take advantage of this great idea. 

The committee is selling raffle 
tickets now until November 17. First 
prize is .$20.00 so get your tickets 
now from any committee members. 
The tri-chairmen for this year are 
Patty Ward, Jennifer Wilhelm and 
Anne Barrette. 

Other topics that will be discussed 
throughout the school year are 
dating, and the effects of pre-marital 
sex, abortion, and venereal disease. 
They will also delve into subjects 
such as alcohol and tobacco. 

Later in the year, the students are 
paired off and make-believe 
marriages take place in the 
classroom. Each couple is assigned a 
salary. With this, the students must 
learn to be responsible in budgeting 
their income. A decision must be 
made between the mates as to 
whether or not they want children, 
and differences in ideals and 
personalities have to be worked out 
for a smooth marriage to occur. 

After me marriages take place, the 
students are advised on the 
responsibilities and difficulties in 
pregnancy. To conclude the course, 
the instructor talks of the problems 
and anxieties faced in a divorce. 

When asked what pan of the 
course the students enjoy most, Mrs. 
Cozza seems to think the majority of 
the pupils enjoy the marriages and 
the discussions of alcohol and sex. 

Mrs.Cozza claims most of the 
students take the class seriously, but 
there are always those few who do 
not. She has received letters from 
former students who have found 
that they have benefited in life from 
having had Family Living their 
senior year in high school. 

There will be a parent panel, 
otherwise known as a gab session, 
taking place in the near future. The 
parents of the students are invited to 
attend this event in order to establish 
better understanding and 
communication between the adults 
and their children. It gives the 
parents and students a chance to ask 
questions and gain a better insight to 
different points of view and 
approaches in handling problems 
that can arise in a young person's 
life. 

When asked for her comments on 
the Family Living classes she 
teaches, Mrs. Cozza says, "It's fun to 
teach. I love it! It helps me to 
understand my children better." 

Pepette captain Jen Wilhelm says 
that student enthusiasm could be 
improved upon in that students 
should cheer more at assemblies. 
However, she feels that it is overall 
pretty satisfactory and that activities 
like these will help raise students' 
spirit by showing that they care. 
about their school. 

Fads-n-Fashions 
by Kim and Chris 

Hi Gals, 
New and different things are 

happening every day, and new 
fashions are being brought to our 
attention every day. If you want to 
click with the teenagers of today 
grab some of these new ideas from 
our: What's New in the World of 
Fashion. 

Have you seen the latest thing in 
jeans? If you haven't, then just take a 
look around! Most gals are wearing 
jeans of famous brand name 
designers such as: Gloria 
Vanderbilt, Calvin Klein, Sassoon, 
Geoffrey Beene, but these are just a 
few - there are lots more. The "in" 
shirts to wear with these jeans are of 
course, designer tops, sweaters, and 

T-shirts. 
When it comes to dressier 

occasions pleated skirts and pants 
seem to be a big thing. 

The skirts: some are fully pleated 
all the way around, some are narrow 
and pleated, but the msot popular 
style seems to be the narrow skirt 
with the side and front slits and the 
kick pleats. The pants are just a bout 
the same, pleated tops and narrow 
legs, some however, are slit a few 
inches up along side of the ankle. 
The popular materials for winter for 
these two garments are wool, wool 
blends and tweeds. 

Accessory Corner 
Accessories play an. important 

role in today's fashion world. The 
shoes that are making a second 
appearance in the fashion world are 
the ever so famous "pumps". Ankle 
strapped shoes are also in style but 
everyone's favorite seems to be 
"candies". 

Well, that's the round-up, Gals! 
So, until next time ... go out there 
and knock 'em dead!! 

WBBZ 
Sports 

Hello everyone. We're the WBBZ 
sports column here to update you 
on the wonderful world of athletics. 
The mighty Quaker football 
machine finally put the offense and 
defense together and idled over the 
Canfield Cardinals by a score of 25-
8, putting another tally in the win 
column. The following week the 
Indians of Girard fell victim of the 
super play of the Quaker machine as 
they were handed a 14-6 setback. 
Then the strong team from Warren 
J. F. K. entered Quaker battleground 
in which the red and black fought 
valiantly, but only to come up on the 
short end of the stick with a 19-8 
decision. Congratulations to the 
volleyball team who took 1st place 
in the first annual Salem volleyball 
tournament by defeating Canton 
Hoover, East Palestine and a super 
tough Canton Timken unit. 

The winter sports scene is just 
around the corner and our 
perspective teams are loo king 
forward to their season opener. The 
boys' basketball squad has been 
working hard and we look for them 
to have a better season mark than 
last year. The team will open its cage 
season by hosting arch rival West 
Branch, Poland, and Marlington in 
the John Cabas Invitational. 

The girls' basketball unit will be 
l_ooking forward to another fine 
season under the leadership of 
second year mentor Mr. Craig 
Readshaw. Despite the loss of 
former excellent players the 
Quaker ladies still have much talent 
and should improve from last year's 
17-3 mark. 

The wrestling squad features 
many dedicated grapplers back from 
last year's excellent team, along with 
some new faces that will boost their 
hopes for a winning squad. 

The cross country team deserves 
much credit as they had another 
super year. 

Mr. Ritchie's golf team had a fine 
season and we see promising sights 
for them in the future. 

The tennis team had its ups and 
downs, but picked up _toward the 
end of the season which shows they 
never give up, and that is a 
promising thought. 

How about those Pirates? The 
fans celebrated as the Bucs put 
another W arid Series under their 
belt as they defeated the "Birds" 
from Baltimore in the seventh game 
of the series. Well, Auf 
Wiedersehen, until our next 
column! 

For 
Proms 
And 

Weddings 

Stop and Check 
Our Latest In 
Tuxedos By 
Lord West 

Phone 332-0867 
176 S. Broadway 

L--------.-1 
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Mat Champion - A Bear 
by Rick Zubaty 

Ken Graff, a senior at Salem High 
~chool, _!__ook on ~sk that many 
people wouldn't even want totliiiik 
about. On the night of October 11, 
this young man stepped into the 
wrestling ring with a 750-pound 
brown bear. 

The rule and the prize for the 
match was short and simple. The 
prize was $5,000.00. The rule was 
that Ken had to put the bear on its 
back. This may sound fairly easy to 
some wrestling enthusiasts, but it 
wasn't. 

Ken said "that he wanted to see 
what professional wrestling was like. 
He went to the promoter of the fight 
and asked for a match. The 
promoter would not allow him to 
wrestle a man but told him that he 
might be able to wrestle a bear. The 
thought of wrestling a bear intrigued 
Ken. He went and talked to the 
president of the Jaycees, (the 
Jaycees s_ponsored the evening of 

Golfers Post 
Dismal Season 

by Mark Willis 
The golf team, headed by Coach 

Ritchie, swung out of the season 
with an improvement of 10 wins and 
12 losses over last year's 5 wins. This 
is the second year for Mr. Ritchie as 
a golf coach and he plans on 
returning next year as coach. He 
said, "Most of the players this year 
were pretty even in talent" and he 
also stated, "Dan Boehm, Scott 
Roessler and Jeremey Rousseau 

· were the leading players." Many 
others backed the team with their 
support and their ability to hit the 
ball. Mr. Ritchie thought everyone 
had improved from last year and all 
are good prospects for next year. 
When asked what match this year 
was the toughest, he replied, "It 
would have to have been the last 
match with Canfield in which both 
teams went into a sudden death 
play-off and Canfield beat us by one 
stroke." The team lost some close 
ones and won some tough ones but 
overall it looks like they're doing 
fine. Congratulations team and 
good luck next year. The team's 
scores stand as follows: 
Salem 
180 Beaver Local (200) 

East Liverpool (215) 
182 East Liverpool (193) 
184 East Palestine (182) 

Record 

2-0 
3-0 

Beaver Local (204) 4-1 
185 Ursuline(l85)playoffwin 5-1 
168 Girard (163) 5-2 
185 Struthers ( 158) 5-3 
198 Poland (194) 5-4 
199 West Branch (167) 5-5 
179 Canfield (156) 5-6 
187 East Palestine !170) 

J.F.K. (172) 
192 J.F.K. (180) 
191 Ursuline (208) 
174 Girard (192) 
170 West Branch (159) 
184 Alliance (186) 

Struthers (168) 
173 Poland ( 177) 

5-8 
5-9 
6-9 
7-9 

7-10 

8-11 

J.F.K. (188) 10-11 
173 Canfield ( 173) play off loss 

10-12 

Veteran Gals 
Optimistic 

Mr. Readshaw's girls are hoping 
the extend their 12-0 MVC record 
this year with many strong veteran 
players returning to action on 
November 29 at Louisville. The girls 
are coming off ofa 17-3 record from. 
last year and are looking as if they 
will be just as tough this year. They 
will be concentrating on their jump 
shots which will make them a better 
scoring team this season. Mr. 
Readshaw will be working to better 
his team again this year by using the 
fast-break, a complete full court 
press, and taking better shots which 
mean more points. "Better shape 
and conditioning of my team will 
make them come out ahead with a 
victory," says Mr. Readshaw. 
Senior girls include Sue Maher, 
Denise Wood, Ann Jones, Jeanne 
Kennedy, Jill Zocolo, and Linda 
Faieta. Juniors include Lois Miller 
and Tammy Bailey. Good luck, girls 
in the upcoming season! 

wrestling) and he was assured that 
he would wrestle the bear. 

When asked about how he told his 
parents, Ken said, "I didn't, they 
found out by word of mouth." Many ~ 
people around the school and many 
of his friends thought for sure he 
would back out. He didn't. Ken said, 
"I could hear people cheering for me 
as I wrestled." 

When asked about the match 
itself, Ken said, the bear was "very 
heavy and strong. I had a good time 
but my legs got tired from trying to 
get the bear off my back." 

When asked about another 
match, Ken replied, "I'd love to." 
Well, good luck, Ken. 

Cross Country 
Ends 'Super Season' 

by Greg Toothman 
The Salem cross country team 

ended their season this month with 
an outstanding season average of 20 
wins and 4 losses. The harriers ran a 
great season under the coaching of 
Mr. Mike Guappone with him help­
ing behind the team from the 
beginning of the season to the end. 
The C.C. put all possible energy out 
to win their meets this season 
working every day after school, 
from their strenuous 7 to 9 mile runs, 
to the close, almost family 
relationship of the entire team. 

The cross country team all ran this 
year with the will to run even with 
sickness and injuries. One runner, 
Todd McCormick ran the beginning 
of the year with a bandaged ankle. 
Most of the runners ran whether or 
not they were physically or 
mentally up !O it. Sometimes a 
person wonders why a person would 
try to run 2\!2 miles at a time. That is· 
usually 14 minutes or less. Some 
people on the team run it for the 
training to run better in track for 
next spring. But most run just for the 
competition and to see if they can do 

. it and run with the pain to compete. 
Mr. Mike Guappone, the C.C. 
coach, usually keeps the team 
amused by telling a few 
jokes. It relieves tension before or 
after a race. The bus is usually quiet 
before a race; people usually sitting 
quietly, psyching themselves out or 
meditating about what will happen 
before or after the race. The cross 
country team has had a great season 
and the Salem High School wishes 
them well for their seasons to come. 

Remember, get up in spirit! 

An unidentified Salem player heads downfield after catching a pass 
from Qu~_rterback Rick Zubaty. 

Quakers Eyeing Even Mark 
by Mike Berger 

It has been a disappointing season home game of the season on Friday. 
so far for the Salem Quakers. They November 2, against the East 
have compiled an overall record of Liverpool Potters. Salem will end 
3-5, and are currently 2-3 in the the season when they travel to West 
Mahoning Valley Conference. Branch to meet the Warriors. With 
Salem traveled to Poland on victories over East Liverpool and 
Saturday, October 6th and came West Branch, Salem can register a 5-
home on the losing end of a 22-21 5 seasonal mark. 
thriller. Salem held a lead of 21-14 The Quaker staff would like to 
late into the final period. Poland wish the Salem Quakers good luck 
scored with 3: 15 left to play, and for the remainder of the season. 
called time out to decide whether to 
play for the tie or the win. The Roundballs Bouncing 
Bulldogs chose to try for the two 
points and scored. The Quakers 
were stopped on their final effort to 
win the game. 

Salem defeated Canfield 25-8 at 
Reilly Stadium on Friday, October 
12, to gain their first Mahoning 
Valley Conference win, and 
improved the seasonal record to 2-4. 
The Salem Quakers controlled 
throughout most of the game. 

The Salem Quakers won their 
second consecutive game when they 
defeated Girard 14-6 on October 19. 
Jeff Strabala scored both Salem 
touchdowns, while the Quaker 
defense held the Indians to only one 
score. 

Warren JFK invaded Reilly 
Stadium on October 26 and handed 
the Quakers a 19-8 setback. Salem's 
only score came when Bill Beer 
caught a pass from Rick Zubaty. 
The conversion was good. Salem's 
record dropped to 3-5 on the year 
and 2-3 in the Mahoning Valley 
Conference. 

The Quakers played their last 

by Jim Mowery 
The 1979-80 basketball team will 

prevail their talent on November 23 
and 24 at home at the first annual 
John Cabas Thanksgiving 
Tournament. The tournament will 
include West Branch, Poland and 
Marlington. Mr. Hackett is looking 
forward to improving his 7-12 
record from the last two seasons. 
Mr. Hacket is very confident of his 
players and has been having "open 
gym practices" to better these fine 
players. His team is working on the 
basic fundamentals of basketball 
and will get deeper into the game as 
the practices go on. "We have been 
working hard over the summer and 
these practices will pay off in the 
upcoming season," says Mr. 
Hackett. Led by Mr. Hackett, the 
roundballers include 5 excellent 
senior players. They are Mark 
Shivers, John Madison, Brett 
Smith, Joe Hartzell, and Scott 
Smith. Tom Scullion, a junior, is 
also an excellent player. 

The Good, The Bad And The Disappointed 
The SHS varsity volleyball team 

has been doing a super job this 
season. So far, the team's seasonal 
record is 15-1. Their one loss was to 
Canton Timken, who they beat later 
in the season, at a Salem 
Invitational, held on October 20. At 
the invitational, Salem was the 
clear-cut winner, beating North 
Canton 15-4 and 15-9, East 
Palestine 15-8 and 15-13, and 
Canton Timken 15-8 and 15-2. 

Coach Conser commented that 
the two hardest opponents the team 

by Cindy Roessler 

plays are West Branch and East 
Liverpool. He also said that "It is 
always very hard to go to someone 
else's home court and win." 

Normally eight members dress, 
but twelve girls went to the sectional 
tournaments. They are Linda Hart, 
Lisa Hart, Doreen Jackson, Mary 
Lou Perry, Wendy Stilwell, Diane 
Ward, Denise Wood, Mary Zocolo, 
Dee Schaefer, Nancy Maher, Deb 
Couchie, and Brenda Alesi. The last 
four are from the reserve team. 

Salem did not do too well in the 

Mary Zocolo (52) gets ready to spike as Denise Woods, Lesa Hart, and 
Wendy Stillwell look on. 

sectionals held Oct. 25, even though 
they put up a good fight. The team 
played well, but not well enough 
against tough Massillon Perry. The 
final scores were close - 16-14 and 
15-9. Coach Conser commented, 
"We would have done better in 
sectional play, if we'd had better 
officials during the year to get used 
to the way calls should be made." 

When asked if he had any other 
comments, Coach Conser said, 
"We've had a real good year, and the 
girls are very talented." 

Let's hear it for the great SHS 
girls' volleyball team! 

Tennis Aces 
End Season 
by Dennis Twad!ile 

Ending with a record of 9-9 the 
girls' tennis team ended in an 
encouraging note with a 4-1 win over 
Campbell Memorial. 

According to Coach Powers, Lori 
Ritchie and Becky Vuksta were two 
of the most promising players this 
year with Lori carrying a record of 
11-5 and Becky with a 13-0 record. 

17 girls went out for the team and 
after eliminating the weak ones there 
were 9 left and they were: Beth 
Benson (Senior), Lori Ritchie 
(Senior), Brenda Pool (Senior), Deb 
Stamp (Senior), Linda Yakubek 
(Senior), Becky Swartz (Sopho­
more), Becky Vuksta (Sophomore), 
Denise Crum (Sophomore), and 
Melissa Conn (Freshman). 

Freshman 
Gridders 
by Todd Olson 

The Freshmen football team has 
met some tough luck these past few 
weeks dropping 4 straight games 
after winning the first 2. The team 
has failed to score a point in their 
last 4 losing bids to Poland, 
Canfield, JFK, and Girard. 

In the third game of the season, 
Poland and Salem, both with 2-0 
records at that time, met to 
determine who would take over first 
place in the Mahoning Valley· 
Conference. the Poland Bulldogs 
handed the Quakers a 38-0 setback. 
Mr. Clyde Ross, Freshmen football 
coach, expressed that the loss to 
Poland was the turning point 
downhill for his team. Since the loss, 
the Quakers lost 3 games in a row. 

Coach Ross points out that the 
Freshmen have suffered key injuries· 
that haven't helped the winning 
cause. Injuries to Steve Strabala, 
Steve Breckenridgs, Dave Janofa, 
and Jeff Watson have crippled the 
gridiron squad. 

Coach Ross feels that his gridders 
have not played to their potential. 
He comments on the season by 
stating, "Either a team improves 
every game or it gets worse." 

The Freshmen squad finished 
their season in a game with West 
Branch on November I. Due to the 
deadlines of this issue, the results 
were not available in time for 
publication. 

TRIVIAL TRIVIA 
"Got helf!" That's Yiddish for 

"good afternoon." And we, the 
trivial trivia gals hope that most of 
you are having a "got helf." Well, on 
to the thrilling little bits of nonsense. 
that might excite you all. Did you 
know ... according to a nineteenth­
century Indiana folk remedy, the 
best way to unclog a stuffed head is 
to inhale deeply nine times out of a 
dirty sock. Whew! Speaking of 
remedies, an accident remedy for a 
toothache is to eat a mouse. 

In Paulding, Ohio, a peace officer 
has the right to subdue a barking 
.dog by biting him. 

For the art dept. the Chinese artist . 
Huang Erhnan painted beautiful • 
designs on silk cloth - using his 
tongue as a brush. 

Based on the total number of 
people tested since IQ tests were 
devised, women have a slightly 
higher average IQ than men. 

A leaping flea accelerates with 
such force that it is roughly 
equivalent to driving a car into a 
brick wall at 200 mph. 

There is enough stone in the Great 
Wall of China to build an eight 
foot wall around the earth at the. 
Equator. 

It isn't true that men don't make 
passes at girls who wear glasses. It 
just depends on their frames. 

For those of you born between 
Oct. 23 and Nov. 22, Scorpio is.your 
sign. deep red is your color and the 
topaz, your stone. As a Scorpio you 
are strong, secretive, passionate and 
something of a loner. 

Here's an interv{ew with a typical 
skater. 

Where's the roller rink located at? 
- "Baker Street." What dQ you 
skate to? "Pop Music." Do you skate 
well? "I'm Makin' It." What 
happens when you fall down? 
"Tragedy." Then what? "Rise." 

What happens wh~n you hit your 
head? "Double Vision." What do 
people say when you hurt yourself? 

_"Don't Cry Outlo~d." Well, we try! 
We'd like to express our thanks to· 

the Seniors who gave blood at the 
blood bank. It's a fantastic thing to 
do and there are sure to be people 
who appreciate it. Thanks, Seniors. 

Well, with the West Branch game 
only four days a way spirits, we hope, 
should be getting high. With no pep 
assembly planned it's going to be 
harder to express our encourage­
ment. So everyone go crazy, have a 
fit, and cheer our guys onto a win 
over the Warriors. Get rowdie! 

Chow. 


